DEPARTMENT OF CONSUMER PROTECTION

MINUTES

CONNECTICUT AUTOMOTIVE GLASS WORK AND 

FLAT GLASS WORK BOARD

165 CAPITOL AVENUE

HARTFORD, CONNECTICUT 06106

OCTOBER 22, 2004
The Connecticut Automotive Glass Work and Flat Glass Work Examining Board held a regular Board Meeting on Friday, October 22, 2004 commencing at 9:40 a.m. in Room 126 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, CT 06106.

Board Members present:

Mary E. Grabowski (Public Member)






Kurt L. Muller (Auto Glass Work Contractor)






Robert Steben (Auto/Flat Glass Work Contractor)






John A. Wisniewski (Auto Glass Work Contractor)






Carl Von Dassel (Auto/Flat Glass Work Contractor)
Board Members not present:

Edward J. Fusco (Flat Glass Work Journeyperson)






Douglas Howard (Public member)
Board Vacancies:


Unlimited Auto Glass Work Journeyperson






Public Member

Board Counsel:



Not Present

DCP Staff Present:


Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, Occupational and 






Professional Licensing Division






Robert M. Kuzmich, License and Applications Specialist






Anthony Santoro, Administrative Hearings Attorney






France Lee, Paralegal Specialist

Others Present:



Glenn Moses, Safelite Auto Glass






Charles Turiello, Diamond Triumph Auto Glass





James Napoli, Safelite Auto Glass





Leonard Altizio, Superglass Windshield Repair





Rick Munroe, Ironworkers Local 15






Raymond Haley, Ironworkers Local 15





David Rosenberg, Safelite Auto Glass





Mike Boyle, Glas-Weld






Robert Simoni, Dr. Bob’s MWRS, Inc.






Valerie Stolfi, Connecticut Glass Dealers Association

Note:  The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division.  For information, call Director Richard M. Hurlburt, Director at (860) 713-6135.

1. CALL TO ORDER:

1. The Automotive Glass Work and Flat Glass Work Examining Board Meeting was called to order at 9:40 a.m. by Acting Chairperson Mary E. Grabowski.  Mr. Fusco was not able to be at today’s meeting.
2. REVIEW OF MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING:
After a review of the minutes of the June 25, 2004 regular Board meeting by all members, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve the draft of the minutes as submitted.  (Muller/Von Dassel)
3. COMMENTS OR CONCERNS OF ANY PERSON PRESENT TODAY:
Mr. Boyle stated to the Board that they have not utilized information that has been researched by many and as such are not qualified to make decisions at this point without reviewing all information available to them.  He questioned the Board’s reasoning to eliminate windshield repair from the wiper sweep when there is no documentation to support this decision.  Board member Mr. Von Dassel noted that he has researched many insurance companies available information and all defined an acute area and that is what he based his opinion on.  Mr. Steben noted that Mr. Von Dassel does not do windshield repair or replacement.  Mr. Boyle offered to send the Board data from his company that has been recently completed that further addresses windshield repair.
Mr. Boyle stated that his company is placing an advertisement in the Hartford Courant to notify the public of the Board’s attempts to limit consumer choice based on money issues.  He noted that all the controversy over windshield repair work is ultimately based upon money and concerns ethics and honesty.  He noted that his company does not do enough sales in Connecticut and that they have no financial interest or gain in the Board’s decisions.
In response, Mr. Muller noted that the decision this Board makes may define Connecticut as a battleground State for others to perhaps model their laws after and noted that it appears dishonest on Mr. Boyle’s part to state that his company has no financial interest based upon this.  Mr. Boyle noted that he will shortly no longer be the president of Glas-Weld and reiterated that he is in this Board discussion to help maintain honesty and integrity relative to these discussions.  
Mrs. Grabowski stated that the regulation process is an ongoing process that will be subject to change in the future.  She asked that any pertinent information that Mr. Boyle or anyone else has be presented to the Board and discussed in an open forum format.  Mr. Moses stated that the inherent with the Board that they embrace windshield repair and that conflict has not been resolved.  Some members are either not in the auto glass business or in the auto glass replacement business who have indicated that they hire others to do the repair work when it is insisted upon.  He noted that no one on the Board who is actively involved in the repair business or even a repair only company yet they are evaluating data and making decisions that effect a segment of the business.
Mr. Moses stated that this Board has basically misled the repair business people by earlier advising them to continue in their business while the requirements for a limited license in repair is being worked out.  He also asked the Board at their last to reconsider giving the Commissioner two versions of repair standards but they proceeded none the less.  As a result, the Commissioner has now stated that there will be no limited licensees created for windshield repair work and that all repair people must now obtain at a minimum full journeyperson’s license which is not right and very unfair.  The Board and members of the public discussed the opportunity for windshield repair people during the grandfathering period.  Mr. Moses suggested tabling the repair drafts the Board has before them today and regrouping to arrive at an acceptable standard.
Mr. Wisniewski read aloud excerpts from a statement drafted by the Board and presented by the subcommittee that was formed to research windshield repair standards, in April of 2004.  Mr. Boyle suggested that a new Board be formed that consists of windshield repair people only and that standards for repair work be based upon a new ANSI Standard that is currently being developed with the assistance of Mr. Boyle’s company.  Mrs. Grabowski asked Mr. Boyle to please refrain from scolding the members for being on the Board.  She reminded him that the selection of the Board was the decision of the Governor’s Office and out of their hands.  She also reminded him that they are volunteers in their work to the State not compensated except for their travel mileage.
Mrs. Grabowski stated that she is frustrated with the Commissioner’s actions by disregarding the Board’s work to this point and deciding to not develop regulations for windshield repair.  As such, she suggested to the Board that all further discussions on windshield repair be tabled and that the Board request a meeting in person with the Commissioner of the Department of Consumer Protection and inquire from him as to how the Board should proceed with this matter.  The Board voted, unanimously, to accept Mrs. Grabowski’s recommendations.  (Grabowski/Muller)
4. OLD BUSINESS:
A.) Continuation of Discussion on AUTOMOTIVE GLASS STANDARDS OF PRACTICE 
      DRAFT – amended July 10, 2003 and FLAT GLASS STANDARDS OF PRACTICE DRAFT – 
      amended June 25, 2003.
Related documentation: Auto Glass Technician (AG-2) schedule of work guidelines as published by the Connecticut Department of Labor.

Mr. Kuzmich clarified that the primary focus of this discussion relates to the standards of practice for windshield repair work.  Mr. Muller presented to the Board a draft of windshield repair standards and stated that this represents a compilation of several documents and the efforts of Mr. Wisniewski, Mr. Moses, the National Windshield Repair Association and himself.
Mr. Moses noted that there have been changes to this document’s contents relative to his original draft although he numbering is essentially the same.  He noted that he has not had enough time to adequately review the document and did receive an electronic copy of the same several days ago.  At the direction of Mr. Hurlburt, the Board voted, unanimously, to place this document on their agenda for today since it was not a part of the original package sent to members in the mail.  (Muller/Wisniewski)
B.) Letter from Bob Martin, Consultant – Vocational Technical School System dated August 20, 2004 concerning the Ironworkers Apprenticeship Program.  At the request of Mr. Fusco who could not be present at today’ meeting, the Board voted, unanimously, to postpone further discussion on this item until their December 17, 2004 regular meeting.  (Muller/Wisniewski)
C.) Clarification from the Independent Glass Association concerning their originals statement in the Beacon Bulletin dated June 15, 2004.  This document was acknowledged by the Board.
5. REVIEW OF CORRESPONDENCE:

A. Article from GlassBytes Magazine of the Auto Glass Repair & Replacement Industry and related Documents from the Superior Court of California – County of Los Angeles.

B. Report from AutoGlass, National Glass Association September/October 1999.

C. Publication concerning information on the NGA/NWRA Repair of Automotive Glass Standards Committee meeting held September 9, 2004.

D. Information from Mr. Lee Telke, Department of Motor Vehicles, concerning the 2004 Region 1 Meeting of the American Association of Motor Vehicle Administrators held in Toronto, Ontario.

The above information was distributed to the Board for their information.

6. NEW BUSINESS:

A. Letter from Commissioner Edwin R. Rodriguez dated July 26, 2004, to Paul Syfko, President, National Windshield Repair Association.  This letter was presented to the Board.
B. Mr. Moses stated that in legal testimony this past April, Mr. Muller testified that he is no longer in the auto glass repair business.  Mr. Moses questioned whether Mr. Muller should still be allowed to sit on the Board because he occupies a Contractor’ Board seat and is no longer a Contractor.  He also noted that to his knowledge, Mr. Muller has not yet surrendered his license.  Mr. Muller stated that his future in the auto glass business is undecided but he still does consulting work which is why he has not surrendered his license.  Mr. Moses asked the Department and specifically, Mr. Hurlburt, for an answer to this question.  Mr. Hurlburt stated that this question should be asked of the Board’s council and as such, will forward this inquiry to the Office of the Attorney General and specifically to the attorney assigned to this Board.
C. Mrs. Grabowski read aloud to the Board a written statement received by the Department after the Board’s agenda was mailed to them.  The statement is from Mr. Kerry Wanstrath, VP, Glass Technology Inc. and is dated October 21, 2004.  This letter, in its entirety, is enclosed herein:

Date Oct 21, 04


Dear Mr. Kuzmich and fellow committee members:

Allow me to introduce myself, my name is Kerry Wanstrath, I have worked in the auto 
glass repair and replacement business for 20 years. I am presently the Executive VP and 
COO of Glass Technology Inc a Colorado Corporation. I also manage an auto glass 
replacement division of our company. I am also an NGA certified technician. Glass 
Technology Inc has over 1500 customer thru out the country and has distributors in 
40 countries. We have estimated that our customers in the past 10 years have completed 
over  number is staggering.

Regrettable my flight was unable to get me to Hartford this morning. I really wanted to be there in person to express my deep concerns regarding this committee’s effort to control the Windshield Repair Industry. First allow me to briefly address the committees concern for the general publics safety. It seems apparent that there is a need for regulating the Autoglass Replacement industry to some degree since according to one of the industries own trade association the (IGA) 70 percent of installs maybe done improperly. So I applaud the committee for this endeavor.

However windshield repair has no such record of incompetence, quit the contrary it has an impeccable record for the last 30 plus years. While some may try to find any isolated case to find any possible incident to tarnish this record, it remains a shinning star.

My deepest concerns are that some in a position of authority are misusing that power to better their industry for personal gain. If public safety is of first concern, one must ask, “Is a small stone damage by itself left un-repaired on a windshield a safety hazard to the passengers of the vehicle”? If it has been scientifically demonstrated that it is, why then is this committee not recommending that an annual safety inspection of the windshield be required? Certainly repairing that damage to a greater degree of structural integrity is making that vehicle safer then no repair at all. This is simple common sense.


The motive of some in this room must be questioned and it is up to this board and those governmental personnel in a position of over-site to act in a fair and impartial manner 
and reevaluate the licensing of Repair Technicians so that those desiring to enter that 
business in the future have the same opportunity to do so as those already in the business. The laws of Connecticut will ultimately challenge anything less then an impartial decision. 

Sincerely, Kerry Wanstrath VP, Glass Technology Inc

7. OTHER BUSINESS:

No items were discussed.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11:15 a.m. (Steben/Wisniewski)
The next regular meeting of the Board is scheduled for December 17, 2004, 9:30 a.m., Room No. 126, State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.







Respectfully Submitted,








Robert M. Kuzmich, R.A.








License and Applications Specialist
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